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Content

Since June 2015, the city of Buffalo has
not had fluoride added to its water supply.
This was due to the hesitancy of the city
Water Board to add fluoride as it was
changing the system by which fluoride is
added to the water supply. They were
switching from adding fluoride by a
powder mixture to adding it through 
a liquid. Because of the Flint, Michigan situation of having lead in
its water, the Water Board was concerned that adding fluoride in
liquid form, it may cause leeching of lead from the lead pipes
much of the water in Buffalo flows through, thereby increasing
the concentration of lead in Buffalo’s water to unhealthy levels.
The Water Board partnered with the University at Buffalo to
study if this would be the case when they converted to a new
system. 

Originally, this study was to take one year. However, results of
the tests were not available until 2019. The study showed the
new system would not increase any leeching of lead from the
pipes and the new system was safe to use. The Water Board 
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decided to go ahead with improvements to allow the new system to be installed. Then COVID hit which put
everything on the back burner. 

The Water Board publishes a water quality report yearly indicating the fluoride concentration in the water.
Since 2015 it showed the fluoride level in the water was not optimal. It sent this report to all Buffalo
residents. Of course, no one probably read the report indicating there was minimal fluoride in the water. The
concentration of fluoride in the water was .17 ppm after 2015. The CDC states the optimal level should be .7
ppm. Buffalo’s water was significantly less than optimal, actually a five-fold decrease.

In January 2023, the Buffalo News published a story about the lack of fluoride in Buffalo’s water. Hearings
were held by the Buffalo Common Council concerning this. Everyone on the Council was astonished and
amazed at the lack of fluoride in Buffalo’s water. However, as previously stated, the Water Board publishes a
yearly report concerning the quality of Buffalo’s water, indicating the lack of fluoride in its water. This report
was mailed to every resident of Buffalo until 2018, when the Water Board decided to publish the report
electronically, which it has done each year since. It seems no one on the Common Council read these
reports. If they had, they would have known about the lack of fluoride in the water. However, even if they had
read the report, they would have seen there was some fluoride in the water, just not the optimal level. Not
being dentists, they may not have realized the level was not optimal. 

When the news broke, the Eighth District Dental Society and the New York State Dental Association became
involved immediately. They provided testimony about the lack of fluoride in the water supply and the
detrimental effects of this lack. I happened to mention this to a dentist one day, and his reaction was, “So
that explains it”. He related he had seen a significant uptick in caries experience in his younger patients. 

The Water Board is now working on reintroducing fluoride into the water supply. They expect this to occur by
the end of this year. It is important to note, this situation only involved the City of Buffalo’s water supply.
Most municipalities in Erie County are fluoridated. With Buffalo, there are seven municipalities not
fluoridated. All municipalities are fluoridated in Niagara and Orleans counties. Chautauqua County has 16
municipalities not fluoridated, as do Cattaraugus and Allegheny Counties. Genesee County has one and
Wyoming County has six municipalities non-fluoridated. That is a lot of real estate and people without the
benefit of fluoridation. (WGRZ TV, February 2, 2023)

The situation in Buffalo should never have reached the level it did. Many people were asleep at the switch.
Common Council members who received a yearly report on the quality of Buffalo water should have known
back in 2015. All they had to do was read the report from the Buffalo Municipal Water Board. An enterprising
council member who didn’t know the optimal level of fluoridation should have asked their family dentist. The
dentist would have known. If the council person didn’t want to bother the dentist, I hear Google or other
search engines can supply you with any information you need on any subject. It would have taken as long as
0.5 msec to get a page full of links to discover this tidbit of information. 

We in dentistry have to do a better job spreading the word about fluoridation and the importance it plays in
good dental health. We should be on the forefront of the battle to fluoridate the water supplies. When we
learned about Buffalo’s water supply, our representatives were there to teach the importance of fluoridation
and those in power listened. That is the power of organized dentistry. It is there when needed, no matter

(Continued on Page 4)
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what crisis it faces. It’s why I have been a member my entire professional career. Early on, I learned an important
lesson. Without organized dentistry to petition for us, we are just another anonymous voice shouting in a sea of
anonymous voices.  

Where do we go from here? We continue to lobby for fluoridation of community water supplies where none exists. As
cited above, there are many municipalities in the Western New York area without community water fluoridation. We
educate the residents of these municipalities about the importance and safety of water fluoridation. Fluoridation of
water supplies has been around since the 1950’s with no adverse effects on the population. It is an important part of
preventing tooth decay in people. It is inexpensive and has a long track record of success.

The ADA, NYSDA, and the Eighth District Dental Society have sources to help you educate your patients and those in
your community about fluoridation, its importance, and its safety. As crazy as it may seem, there is still strong
opposition to community water fluoridation. There are still unfounded claims to the dangers of fluoridation and what it
will do to your health. These claims are easily refuted if you just “follow the science”. Recently, that has been a
statement fraught with contention. However, in the case of fluoridation, there should be no contention, as it has been
proven decades to be safe and effective.

When your municipal water authority sends out the yearly report about the safety of your water, read it over to see what
the concentration of fluoride is in your water. If it is not optimal, contact the water authority and ask why. If your
community does not have fluoridated water, start a campaign to have fluoridated water. Discuss the importance of
water fluoridation with your patients. Get them on your side to support community water fluoridation. Get involved.
Remember, this is best for your patients’ dental health. And that is our true goal here. Optimizing the dental health of
our patients.

Disclaimer: The views expressed here are the author's own and do not necessarily represent the views of the
Eighth District Dental Society.
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From The Editor

Infection Control
The EDDS held another successful Infection
Control in Dentistry seminar recently at
Creekside Banquet Center. Presenter Dr.
Alyssa Tzetzo made sure those in attendance
understood the responsibility a dentist has to
monitor office infection control practices, how
pathogents may be transmitted in the work
enviorment, and how to properly apply
scientifically accepted infection prevention
and control principles as appropriate for the
specific work environment. The EDDS offers
this in person seminar annually.
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From The President
Friends and Colleagues,

Nowadays, it seems that paradigm shifts are occurring all over the place.We can look at the
advent and usage of various technologies in our lives that weren’t as sophisticated as they are
today. I’m certainly thrilled I can have my floors mopped and vacuumed before I come home.And
once there, I can use my voice to turn on my lights and TV by my best friend, Alexa. Granted,
such technology might seem to be always watching or listening to us, but rest assured, the only
classified information Alexa gets out of me is my usual nighttime snoring. Our friend Bob Dylan
was notorious for claiming, “The Times They Are A-Changin’.”

Similarly, we have all seen a fairly seismic shift in involvement and membership of organized dentistry. There’s no
disagreement that there has been a downwards trend of less interest in the tripartite model as well as the congeniality and
access of continuing education classes. Fortunately, the Eighth District Dental Society has seen a more conservative
decline – and the efforts of the office itself and the dental volunteers who sit on the board have kept matters stable. But it
is hard work. If there’s ever a time to be reminded of the importance of organized dentistry, we can just look at the city of
Buffalo’s removal of fluoride from their drinking water. All facets of organized dentistry – from the very top to the most local
level – jumped on the opportunity to address such a shocking discovery, and has worked to not only keep members, non-
members and patients informed, but also work with the local and state health departments to reinstitute fluoride. This one,
central, wide-representing and unified fight would be non-existent if it wasn’t for organized dentistry. We clearly made our
voices, concerns and demands clear from the start. And in representing nearly 1,000 dentists in Western New York, our
constant fight has been strong and has led to results.

Interestingly, information from the ADA Health Policy Institute helps keep us members informed of the habits of the
general public. Specifically, from the most recent data in 2021, national dental spending was actually higher than pre-
pandemic levels. Private health insurance spending was up by 11% and out-of-pocket spending increased to 13%.

However, the trend of ADA (and therefore the tripartite model) shows a steady decline in membership. As of 2008, over
70% of active licensed dentists were members. A current forecast calls for membership to decline to less than 50% in
2027. One reason floated around is that a growing number of early career dentists (our newbies) might not be convinced
of the value of membership in organized dentistry. Our new colleagues are much more diverse and bring a treasure trove
of perspectives that we didn’t have decades ago. They are not rookies to technology and are more self-sufficient. We must
keep these attributes in mind as we try to include them. More patients are seeking care and following-up with treatment …
so that’s not the problem.

The answers to reverse the trend are elusive. On one hand, I think if behooves us in all levels of organized dentistry to
improve how we listen and respond to the evolving needs of our members. I also think each one of us has a particular
onus to recruit the “new” generation of members. It’s a very tall order to leave recruitment to just the ADA or just NYSDA
or just Eighth District; rather, adding a more personal touch and reaching out to our new colleagues from a more personal
and intimate approach would be really beneficial and much better than a generic email or traditional letter. We can clearly
tout the benefits of organized dentistry (just read the weekly updates from our Executive Director, Dr. Craig) that are
enumerated in every update. Collaboration is key.

With everything going on today in dentistry: legislative matters, insurance concerns, sky-high tuition and interest fees,
patient demands, and staffing issues … now is the most appropriate time to appreciate our membership in organized
dentistry. And it’s up to us on an individual level to rely these benefits to our future leaders in dentistry.

In congeniality,
Joshua Hutter, DDS, FICD
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By John D. Craig, PhD

The year is certainly moving along as we head into the summer! There has been a lot of
activity and support on many fronts since January and into the spring. These include the
City of Buffalo lack of Fluoridation since June 2015, membership engagement, participation
in continuing education, outreach services, the return of Advocacy Day in Albany and the
state of oral health in America and in our own region.

There are also things to bring better into focus. In my ED note in the Winer edition, I high-

Executive Director's Note

lighted a focus on five important aspects of the office and management services. Those elements were: New
Dentist Engagement & Membership, Leadership & Diversity, Society Brand & Community Impacts, Business
& Sponsorship Development, and finally, Philanthropic Development and Non-Member Revenue.

Here is an update on some of those themes:The Executive Council appointed a New Dentist Chair, Dr. Evan Conley.
He and I are working on new ideas to impact support from our new dentist cohort as well as residents and students,
who will be making their way into the profession in the near future. We need to continue to market services and
activities that they find attractive and eager to participate in. It has not been easy process to navigate based on past
program impact. 

We have reached out to more businesses than in the past to bolster support for program services. The EAP program
allows all members to get free support services from the provider as a membership value-added element. Making
new connections with dental industry service and product suppliers will not assist only members with knowing more
about new innovations, but gathers in new funding sources for keeping our expenses in check. There are new faces
and people in positions that have shifted the support network. We need to keep abreast of those personnel changes
and make sure we stay connected.

A big picture idea as been to utilize our Foundation as a means to gain grant revenue for new services and outreach.
The EDDS WNY Veterans Dental Outreach Project is seeking to raise between $500,000.00 to $750,000.00 for
WNY Veteran Dental Care. With the approval from UBs Provost and Interim Dean, I have crafted a fund
development plan seeking support from as many as 15 regional and national foundations to support this outreach.
Utilizing the UBSDM Give a Vet’s a Smile campaign, this outreach will not only assist in keeping that going for years
to come, but also provide additional engagement activities in other parts of WNY for veterans throughout the year. I
firmly believe this accomplishes three of these elements – increases revenue that is non-member driven, provides a
new brand awareness of what the Eighth District is and does for the community, and finally creates better dental
impact overall.

While these are all wonderful strategies and goals, we still have concerns over program impact and the cost of doing
business in providing them. For decades, this society has raised operational fiscal support through continuing
education (CE) services. Participation in these activities is almost at all time low, meaning less operational support is
being created. We also have been fortunate to have a solid endorsement with Fortress Insurance, in which policy
holding members provide a means for the district to receive monetary support back through that relationship each
year. However, with decreasing member policyholders, our foothold is not as strong as it once was. We need to
maintain and bolster these relationships as membership revenue decreases to ensure these funds remain vibrant
and allows us stay supportive, and competitive as a membership association.

As always, feel free to reach out, ask questions, and support the process jcraig@8ddsny.org 

mailto:jcraig@8ddsny.org


     Summer 2023    7



Summer 2023     8 

ECMC Opens New Center for Dental Care 
In what has been an historically tough time to construct any
facility or building in the past three years, ECMC has
opened a state-of-the-art all access dental clinic in Buffalo
on the corner of Hertel & Elmwood, behind the Sonic Drive-
In Restaurant in a hub of health care related businesses and
access centers.

The Center for Dental Care boasts one of the only facilities
in WNY that has a wheelchair access operatory as well as
supporting equipment for those with special needs. Dr.
Elizabeth Kapral, who heads up the clinic, is excited for the
many facets of the new facility and what it means to the
dental community and access.

“It’s been a long time in development, but we were able to
move into this new space under the support of People, Inc.
from the initial idea to house it at the flagship location, to
bring new ideas of dental care to those who would otherwise
struggle to find appropriate support,” she said.

Currently, a number of dentists, residents, hygienist’s and
support staff make this facility a great option for those
seeking support of their dental care utilizing some great new
equipment and resources to assist in that process. This hub
of community health related services certainly provides a
wide variety of access points for the greater Buffalo region
and all residents who may requires special circumstances to
have their dental home meet them at.

This specially made device (right, below) allows those
confined to a wheelchair, to roll into the lift and allow dental
staff to assist them right in their chair without the need to
move out of it.

“It’s manufactured in England, and there are a few minor
parts we are waiting on, but it’s operational and in use,“
says Dr. Kapral. 

For more information or to seek any care, please call the
Center at 716.218.7399.

Follow us on Facebook
https://www.facebook.com/8thdistrictdental

https://www.facebook.com/8thdistrictdental
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One of our very own was presented with the 2023 President's Award
from the American Association of Public Health Dentistry. This award
was given to Dr. Joseph Salamon due to his many contributions to not
only improving the oral health of the nation's citizens, but also for his
work and support of the AAPHD and AAPHD Student Chapter at the
University of Buffalo School of Dental Medicine. Most recently, he was
instrumental in establishing a new externship for general practice
residents at the Jacobi Medical Center, allowing them to experience
dental care delivery at Seneca Health. Such work contributes to
broadening the horizons of dentists-in-training and encourages them to
serve populations in need.

In 2019 he created the University at Buffalo micro-credential course
Competency in Dental Public Health and he mentors student research in
antibiotic stewardship. He serves on the executive council of the Eighth
District Dental Society as chair of the Committee for the Underserved. 
 In 2017, Salamon co-founded the Native American Pre-Dental Gateway
internship to encourage and support the application and enrollment of
Native American undergraduate students to pre-doctoral programs.

AAPHD President's Award
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Letter To The Editor
Lessons Learned from COVID-19
By Donald Tucker, D.D.S.

Hopefully the COVID-19 pandemic will soon transition to endemic. Many of us have lost friends, family and
patients to this scourge. Lessons are to be learned from this disease and the medical community and society’s
response to it. In 2005, officials at the United States Department of Health and Human Services developed a
Pandemic Influenza Plan. This was updated in 2009 and 2017.

This planning helped our country/s response to COVID-19, as well as other disease outbreaks like Ebola, SARS,
MERS, and Zika. Many lives were saved by preplanning. We did fall short in our response to COVID-19. (1) We
didn’t have enough hospital capacity in the early months of the pandemic. Unlike Korea and Australia, we were
slow in producing and dispensing COVID-19 tests. (1) Personal protective equipment (PPE) was in short supply.
Many hospitals had an inadequate number of respirators.

We have a problem with social media and online articles producing claims that are either false or misleading.
(13) Dentists need to find accurate sources of information to disseminate to our patients. Sources of reliable
health information are advisories posted by the Food and Drug administration (FDA), Center for Disease Control
(CDC), and the New York State Health Department. 

One example of inaccurate advice from social media is the use of ivermectin for the treatment of COVID-19.
High doses of ivermectin have serious, and sometimes fatal consequences. (2) Many trials looked at by the FDA
have failed to find a benefit from the use of ivermectin for the treatment of COVID-19. (3,4,5) Ivermectin is not
approved by the FDA for the treatment of any viral infections. (2)

COVID-19 vaccines, especially the mRNA vaccines, are some of the most tested vaccines in existence. (6)
There have been more than 673 million doses of COVID-19 vaccine administered in the United States. (6)
“Reports of death after COVID-19 vaccination are rare.” (6) “Death after vaccination does not necessarily mean
that a vaccine caused a health problem”. (6) You are at much higher risk of complications or dying from a
COVID-19 infection than you are from the vaccines. (6) Commonwealth Fund, a non-profit that conducts
independent health care research, has estimated that COVID-19 vaccination in the US prevented more than 3
million additional deaths, 18.5 million additional hospitalizations, and 120 million more cases from December
2020 through November 2022. (7)

It is estimated that 5 to 10% of COVID-19 infections result in lingering symptoms (long COVID). (6) This includes
neurologic and cardiac damage. (6) The pandemic of 1918 produced lingering health care issues. (8) Severe
viral infections can do this. Considering the number of people who have been infected with COVID-19 in the
United States, there are millions of people who have experienced and are still experiencing lingering symptoms.
Vaccination greatly reduces that risk.

There have been 715 diagnosed cases of myocarditis in teenagers and young adults out of 63,470,820 doses of
vaccine. (9) Most cases resolved with medical care and monitoring.9 “Studies have largely confirmed that the
overall myocarditis risk is significantly higher after an actual COVID-19 infection compared with vaccination, and
that the prognosis following myocarditis due to the vaccine is better than from infection.” (9). 

(Continued on Page 11)
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People wonder why they should get vaccinated if they might get COVID-19 anyway. Data reported in December
2022 found people 18 and older and vaccinated with an updated booster (bivalent) had a 9.8 X lower risk of
dying from COVID-19 compared to unvaccinated people and a 2.4 X lower risk of dying from COVID-19
compared to people vaccinated without the updated (bivalent)booster. (9) This does not include the reduced risk
of long COVID in vaccinated people. (9)

There is a recent article in the Cochrane Library entitled “Physical interventions to interrupt or reduce the spread
of respiratory viruses.” (10) This was published in January 2023. The editor in chief of the Cochrane Library,
Karla Soares-Weiser, MD, PhD, MSc, issued a statement on March 10, 2023 concerning this article “Many
commentators have claimed that a recently updated Cochrane Review shows that ‘masks don’t work’, which is
an inaccurate and misleading interpretation.” Lucky Tran, PhD (a science commentator at Columbia University)
said “out of the 78 papers analyzed in the review, only two studied masking during the COVID-19 pandemic.”
“Both these papers found that masks did protect wearers from COVID-19.”

There is strong data “surgical masks or Kn95 respirators, even without fit testing, substantially reduce the
number of particles emitted from breathing, talking, and coughing.” (11) “Our observations are consistent with
suggestions that mask wearing can help in mitigating pandemics associated with respiratory disease.” (11)     

It is important that health care professionals follow guidelines and recommendations from the CDC, FDA,
NYSDOH. These organizations review current research and scientific literature to come up with guidelines for
practicing health care providers. The NYSDOH released a notification to all New York State health professionals
on 3/16/2023 that said health professionals should “promote prevention by encouraging patients to stay up to
date with all recommended vaccines including influenza and COVID-19.” This is considered “promoting best
practice”. This notification also said health professionals should “understand the effect long COVID is having on
patients’ daily lives and functioning.”

Preparing for a future pandemic starts with lessons from past pandemics. We need adequate nonpharmaceutical
interventions (NPI’s) ready to use before the pandemic begins (gloves, masks, gowns, disinfecting solutions,
social distancing etc.) Accurate tests for the pathogen need to be developed as early as possible. (1) People
need to be educated about the importance of NPI. If society doesn’t believe in NPI, there may not be enough
time to produce a vaccine. (8) The science of vaccine fabrication needs more investigation. 

The same way dentistry learned that wearing gloves protected dentists, staff and patients from blood borne
pathogens (Hepatitis, HIV); dentists need to evaluate ways to protect staff and our patients from air borne
pathogens by utilizing masks, air purification, air monitoring, and air exchanges. We should be encouraging
vaccinations for the health and safety of our patients.

(Continued on Page 12)
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Welcome New Members

Dr. Akber Ali                  Dr. Elizabeth Patrick
Dr. Kelsey Bergeron      Dr. Olivia Reinlander
Dr. Lisa Chang              Dr. Yahya Sayed Suliman
Dr. Chad Froebel           Dr. Zachary Teach
Dr. Joseph Hayek          Dr. Francesca Velardi
Dr. Thomas Kenjarski

CLASSIFIEDS
HELP WANTED - Urgent Dental Care seeks a
temporary part-time contract Dentist to join our
dynamic team. Must be licensed and carry
malpractice insurance. Ideal candidate must have an
active Dental License, be able to deliver excellent
patient care, great chairside manner, strong written
and verbal communications skills, ability to keep
detailed records, and computer skills. We are looking
for Monday & Wednesday from 9 am - 1 pm and
Tuesday from 6 pm-9 pm. Candidates may work all
shifts are a combination of 2 shifts. Please call Nicole
at (716) 427-7777 or email nicolet@urgentdental.com.

mailto:nicolet@urgentdental.com
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2023 ADA Sign-Up Day & Class Yearbook Handout
The Eighth District, along with the New York State Dental Association and the American Dental Association,
made their way over to The Steer Restaurant in Buffalo to allow UB Dental School graduates a chance to collect
their yearbooks and transfer their ASDA membership over to an ADA membership during "Sign-Up Day". 

We want to ensure dental graduates have the vital resources available to them, and the ADA offers 18 months of
membership at no cost! The remainder of 2023 and the entire calendar year for 2024 is complimentary to each
of them while they are in a residency in NYS.

Regardless of where these graduates are - taking time off, continuing
their education or going into practice - we want to ensure they all have the
support, knowledge, and the voice to thrive as an oral health champion!

Please reach out to us if you have yet to sign up, or if you have any
questions about membership.
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Members are
encouraged
to submit

photos for
The Bulletin

We would

love to see

where you

are exploring

the Region

Email your
photos to
admin@

8ddsny.org

Volunteers Needed

 

The Dental office at Good Neighbors is in need
of volunteer dentists and dental assistants to

provide free dental care to the people of WNY.

The Dental Office operates on:
Wednesday mornings from 8:30am - 11:00am

Friday afternoons from 1:30pm - 4:30pm

The Dental Office at Good Neighbors
175 Jefferson Ave, Buffalo, NY 14210
Please call 716-856-2400 to volunteer

 

The Council for Chemical Dependency is in
existence to help colleagues, staff or family
who may have an issue with alcohol or other
substance abuse. All inquiries are kept strictly
CONFIDENTIAL and will be acted upon in a
non-punitive, non-judgemental and caring
way.

If you or someone you know has an issue,
please call State Chairperson Dr. Bob Herzog
@ 716-830-3055 or the Eighth District
Chairperson Dr. Amy Bryan @ 716-433-7684

Assistance for
Dependencies Available

Below is the 2024 slate of Executive Committee nominees as presented by the Nominations Committee.

                                                        President               Dr. Robert Bochiechio                  
                                                        President-Elect     Dr. Joseph Rumfola                       
                                                        Vice President       Dr. Michael Ehlers                      
                                                        Secretary               Dr. Jennifer Frustino                   
                                                        Treasurer               Dr. Joseph Modica                  

 
NYSDA Alternate Delegates for 2023 NYSDA HOD:  Dr. Elizabeth Kapral

NYSDA Chemical Dependency (replacing Dr. Amy Bryan): Dr. Timothy Mahoney
NYSDA New Dentist Committee (replacing Dr. Erin Sweeney):  Dr. Evan Conley

2024 EDDS Nominations Report

WNY Baseball Hall Of Fame 
Inductee

The UB Dental Class of 1961 wishes to express great pride in announcing that their classmate Dr. John
Vona was recently inducted into the WNY Baseball Hall of Fame. John was a hard throwing right handed
pitcher whose three no-hitters were still UB records when UB discontinued offering baseball as an
intercollegiate sport in the mid 1970s. He has been practicing general dentistry in Silver Creek for more
than 50 years. Congratulations to Dr. John Vona!
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A Letter from ADA Trustee to NYSDA Districts
April 2023 Trustee’s Corner
As everyone already knows, there is not a person out there who is enjoying the spring weather better than a
citizen of Western New York. After a very difficult and at times dangerous winter, we are happy to experience the
annual change of season. I hope all our members have had a successful first part of the year and wish for
continued blessings to you and your families.

I want to begin this segment of my letter to you with the issue of membership. Unfortunately, membership in the
ADA, and concurrently in our constituents and components, has been dropping for a number of years. At the
present time, ADA membership is 57% of active and retired dentists. There has been a steady decline since
2007, with some up and down years before then. I firmly believe this is a multifactorial problem which requires a
variety of solutions. I also believe there are component, state, and national answers. Many of our local
components in New York are hard at work on initiatives tailored for their unique district needs or that can be
shared with other components. Our constituent, New York, has developed a mentoring program under the
leadership of our president, Dr. Jim Galati. The ADA is working on a variety of programs with dental schools
(Signing Day, Lunch and Learns) and New Dentists (ADAPT, career path and wellness support) to promote
membership with the latest generation of our profession. A culture of inclusion is being fostered at all levels of
the Tripartite to help make prospective members of all backgrounds feel welcomed into our organization. It's
going to take all of us to promote the advantages and benefits of membership to keep our organization and voice
strong in the future. Membership is critical to the success and relevance of the American Dental Association. At
the same time, I would like to thank each and every one of you for your many years of membership and your
contributions to Organized Dentistry.

I attended the ADA Board of Trustee meeting from April 2nd through April 4th in Chicago. The beginning of the
meeting was an evening social gathering with the New Dentist Committee, followed by a collaborative meeting
the next morning. Discussions involved the tough issues confronting dentistry today, including the membership
question. Many of the New Dentists pointed out some of the strengths and weaknesses they see in the American
Dental Association. Strengths include advocacy at the federal and state level, continuing education, and the
Strategic Forecasting Committee. Areas of improvement begin with communication to members, especially
pursuant to social media. They also believe the ADA is taking steps to improve with key hirings of experts in this
area. The ADA believes members will see better results in the very near future.

Also on the agenda, a group of DSO executives and the executive director of the ADSO organization met with
the Board of Trustees for an open discussion on the current landscape of delivery of dental care. Each of the
attendees discussed their background and history, delineated areas of agreement with the ADA, as well as
offered examples of future opportunities for cooperation. Such opportunities could include the sharing of
analytical data, solutions to workforce shortages, and collaborating on interprofessional education. A good
discussion ensued on different modalities of patient care in dentistry and how there are many viable avenues for
the future. It was agreed by all parties that it is in the best interest of dentistry to keep this conversation going,
continue to find areas of common ground, and attempt to resolve disagreements. 

As many of you know, the ADA is a membership organization that has a dental research entity, the American
Dental Association Science Research Institute (ADASRI). The ADA Board recently approved switching ADASRI 

 
(Continued on Page 20)
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June 2023

Monday, June 12
Golf Tournament
8am, Lockport Country Club

Monday, June 19
Juneteenth
Office Closed

Tuesday, June 20
EDDS Foundation Board Meeting
7pm, Eighth District Office

Saturday, June 24
Member-Only Shred Day
10am, Eighth District Office

CALENDAR
August 2023

Monday, August 7
Basic Life Support
5pm, Eighth District Office

Tuesday, August 22
EDDS Foundation Board Meeting
7pm, Eighth District Office 

July 2023

Tuesday, July 4
Independence Day
Office Closed

(Continued from Page 19)

to operate as a 501(c)(3), a change from its former status as a 501(c)(6) LLC. Under the ADASRI Operating 
 Agreement, ADASRI has a 10-member Board of Directors, the appointment of each of whom is approved by the
ADA. Currently, it has 44 employees with labs located in Maryland as well as the ADA building in Chicago. Much
of the testing of the products to be considered for the ADA Seal of Acceptance takes place in the ADASRI labs
in the ADA building. The ADA is the only dental membership organization in the world that has a scientific
research arm directly affiliated with it. It has been very successful since its inception in 2018. In 2022, it had 753
citations, 25 peer-reviewed published manuscripts, and 27 abstracts presented. It is involved in applied research
(AR), evidence synthesis and translational research (ESTR), as well as innovation and technology research
(ITR). You will see many scientific articles in JADA and many other distinguished journals originating from
ADASRI.

My next written correspondence with you will be in the fall before the ADA’s annual meeting in October in
Orlando, Florida. In the meantime, the New York State Dental Association will be gathering in Saratoga Springs,
New York, for its annual meeting from June 2nd to June 4th. The House of Delegates will meet to debate and
decide on a group of resolutions presented to it by component societies, the NYSDA Board of Trustees, NYSDA
councils, and individual members. There will also be two contested elections for Speaker of the House and
Secretary-Treasurer. As you know, the House of Delegates is the supreme body of the New York State Dental
Association.

Best wishes to all of you for a happy, healthy, and successful summer. As always, if you need to get a hold of
me, you can reach me via email at dowdb@ada.org or drrndowd@gmail.com, as well as on my cellphone at
716-510-3217.

Brendan Dowd DDS, ADA Second District Trustee
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Eighth District Electronic Recycling in the Fall?
For the past three years, the Society Offices have supported a shredding event
for patient records, office records and X-ray films as part of member services. 
 For those years of support, it has been well received and recognized as a
value-added activity. There is now perhaps interest in hosting an electronic
recycling event in the fall of 2023 to take on any resources in your office and/or
home that are deemed not necessary and in need to processing.

EDDS Embarking on new and expanded Dental
Outreach for WNY Veterans
Since 2015, UBSDM has been working with WNY Veteran’s on
dental outreach through the Give Vets a Smile Day in November,
which is an extension of the national ADA program.  Over that time,
hundreds of veterans without a dental home, and in need of care and 

Sunnking of Brockport, NY is an agency that provides support for such services. Since the processing of
these materials is different than shredding activities, we need to gauge the interest level of members to
better understand how this might be accomplished. We would like to target a Saturday in September to
host this event at our offices on Harlem Road. Here is the link to see what items qualify for this service:
https://www.sunnking.com/acceptable-materials.

If you are interested, please contact the office via email Admin@8ddsny.org or call 716.995.6300 and
express that support, so we can develop a better plan of engagement for the vendor.

evaluation, have been assisted in that work.  Recently, it was learned that, while support has been
consistent for this one-day event, the ongoing needs of veteran oral care is a never-ending process.  We
know all people need to see a dental professional at least twice a year, if not more as we get older and
have concerns.

We have also learned most veterans don’t qualify for support from the local VA Center, since standards of
qualification for care are varied.  Veterans have to be 100% disabled or have a combat related injury that
requires attention.  It’s also been researched and reported that as many as 60% of all veterans don’t
register for the VA Center services for many reasons.

We intend to step forward to seek a funding model supporting WNY Veteran Dental care through outreach
for support for the next five years through grant and funding development strategies to not only support the
annual Give Vets a Smile Day at UB, but to offer services in an array of targeted activities and events
throughout the region through 2028 and beyond.
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Dudley The Dinosaur Promotes Oral Health
February marked "National Children's Dental
Health Month" and during the entire month of
February, the American Dental Association honors
and recognizes dental professionals and all who
are passionate about children's healthcare. 

One such way to get children engaged into their
own dental health is by having them learn from
Dudley the Dinosaur. Dudley had a busy month
with some of our member dentists as they spoke
in school settings to promote the message of
healthy oral habits!

Even though February has come and gone, it's
never a bad time to talk to kids and their
caregivers about the benefits of brushing their
teeth, preventing cavities, tooth crowding, and
more. If a member dentist is interested in
borrowing our Dudley the Dinosaur costume to
use in this regard, please call our office at 716-
995-6300 for more information.

A Ride for Roswell team was formed in Dr. Richard Fink's honor in 2008. This will
be the 15th year that the team will be participating. The team, Rick’s Riders,
averages around 20 riders each year and has collected approximately $150,000.00
in the last 14 years!   Dr. Kevin Hanley has been our most consistent team member
with the most money raised!
     
The ride this year is on Saturday, June 24, 2023 at UBs North Campus. To join the
team or donate, people can go online to https://rideforroswell.org  and ask to join
the team "Rick's Riders.” We would love more riders!   Please contact Dr. Donald
Tucker, Team Captain at doctucker1954@yahoo.com for more information.

Seeking Riders and Donors For 2023

The EDDS also supports our fall All Day CE, known as the Dr. Richard Fink Memorial Lecture Series, which
has been dedicated to his memory since 2008.  A memorial fund was established in to support this
programming with a foundation donation of close to $30,000.00 from sponsors and dentists.  

This year’s event is Friday, December 1, 2023 at Salvatore’s.
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Business Side of Dentistry

Legal issues dentists face whether they work for themselves or others
Insurance policies, products and services that support new and continuing
business 
As a business owner or worker within a company, you will need to
understand human resource processes and payroll services that exist in
our ever-changing digital and online world
Many younger dentists today think private practice attainment is out of
reach due to high student loans and the ability to gather in enough
personal and financial equity to purchase a practice. Some of this is false
and misleading, but we do know that debt is real

The EDDS hosted a "Business Side of Dentistry" seminar for new dentists,
residents, and students last month. This was a great exposure for those in
attendance, as many take a variety of pathways in doing the work they were
trained to do. Business professionals from Walsh Duffield Insurance, iSolved
HR, Bank of America Practice Solutions, and Feldman Kieffer Law Offices
were on hand to help our member dentists better understand issues they may
face in their careers so they are better prepared to tackle concerns they may
face in the future, including:
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FORTRESS PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY INSURANCE
CHECKS ALL THE BOXES
By Chester J. Gary, DDS, JD

Dentists require adequate legal protection for our practice and personal assets. Fortress malpractice insurance
coverage checks the following boxes to accomplish these goals:

� Offers a robust risk management program
� Provides technically competent legal services
� Meets dentists’ needs with excellent service

� Maintains a financially sound company

☑ Offers a Robust Risk Management Program

Fortress offers detailed advice both online and through periodic in-person risk management courses to assist
policyholders in avoiding losses from malpractice or disciplinary actions. Dentists receive guidance that
identifies specific areas of risk in their practice, techniques to reduce patient injury, and methods to reduce the
risk of legal action in the event of patient dissatisfaction or injury. Insureds receive a credit toward their
premiums for completing formal courses.

☑ Provides Technically Competent Legal Services

Fortress assigns a well-trained and effective claims analyst and, as needed, a skilled defense counsel to each
case. They work as a team with the insured dentist to aggressively defend the defensible and, with the dentist’s
consent, settle the indefensible claims. Highly experienced internal reviewers provide valuable insight in the
process. 

☑ Meets Dentists’ Needs with Excellent Service

Fortress is owned and operated by dentists and specializes in writing malpractice insurance specifically for
dentists. Their representatives understand that guarding the reputation and the assets of the insured is their
primary duty. This creates a supportive environment to minimize any collateral effects of the claims or litigation
process on the dentist’s personal and professional life. 

☑ Maintains a Financially Sound Company

Finally, in the worst-case scenario, insureds must trust that the company will remain solvent to pay a settlement
or adverse verdict. Fortress maintains an “A” (Excellent) rating for financial health. Rates reflect dental practice
losses, not losses related to higher risk groups, such as physicians, medical surgeons, and hospitals.
I have been a long-time Fortress policyholder and served for over 20 years as a District Claims Committee and
State Council Chair and member.  As is true of all our endorsed insurance carriers, Fortress checks all the
boxes.
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